
To:	 Chancellor Jeremy Haefner 



officials. From early dawn through late afternoon on a freezing late-November day, over 200 people 
were slaughtered, most of them elderly, women, children, and infants. The massacre was also rife with 
atrocities. According to the accounts of soldiers, including some who refused to participate but later 
wrote to Congress in protest, body parts were cut from the bodies of the slain and later paraded about 
and displayed in Denver as the spoils of “war.” The massacre was considered to have violated even the 



The release of the Evans Committee Report was a significant step for the DU community in coming to 
terms with its past. It also garnered statewide and national media attention. It was directly referenced 
by Governor John Hickenlooper when he issued a resolution specifying an official formal apology by 
the State of Colorado on behalf of the Governor’s Office for the Massacre at the closing ceremony 
of the Commemoration of the 150th Anniversary of the Sand Creek Massacre in December 2014—an 
unprecedented act in American history and one taken only after getting the unanimous support of all of 
Colorado’s living former governors. This report and its impacts subsequently led to the creation of the 
Task Force on Native American Inclusivity convened by Chancellor Chopp. A report by that committee 
led to additional significant changes across the university, many of the results of which were among 
those recently celebrated in Chancellor Haefner’s letter.

 

“Pioneer” is Embedded with Legacies of Violence
The term “pioneers” was originally used as a military term for “grunts” who were sent on ahead 
into “enemy” territory to prepare the way for the ranks of soldiers to come. Despite whatever other 
associations one might like to draw from the term pioneer, violence has been at the core of the word’s 
origins in the U.S. To associate it only with the likes of astronauts and scientists is to attempt to obscure 
its links to American history—and to our own regional and local history—behind a facade of shallow 
platitudes. In light of the Evans Report findings, there can be no legitimate rationale for rescuing the 
“better connotations” of Pioneer from its violent legacies in the case of DU.

The administration argues that it is possible to “denounce the tragic violence and injustice against 
Native people denoted by the term pioneer” while embracing the word’s more noble connotations 
with innovation and bold action. This selective invocation of meaning may be an option for some 
institutions, but it is inappropriate for one with such intimate links to colonialist oppression and 
violence, in particular (though certainly not limited to) the 
Sand Creek Massacre. The founding of the Colorado Seminary 
in March 1864 is entwined not just with John Evans, the man 
with the greatest political connection to the Massacre, but also 
with the Methodist Minister and Colonel John Chivington, who 
directed its military execution and oversaw its worst atrocities. 
Chivington himself was a signatory to the original charter 
for the Colorado Seminary. People may disagree over how to 
characterize Evans’s culpability in the Sand Creek Massacre 
but Chivington’s role is indisputable, and his connection to 
our founding cannot and should not be erased, minimized, or 
forgotten. The temporal connections are also relevant: Colorado 
Seminary opened its doors on November 14th, a scant two 
weeks before the massacre took place.

In the parlance of Western settlement at the time, Chivington 
was considered an “exterminationist,” a supporter of genocidal 
policy against Native peoples, while Evans preferred to move 
indigenous peoples to reservations where they could be 
“civilized” in the mold of farmers and ranchers. While different, in practice these two approaches carry 
the same anti-Native worldview that most settler “pioneers” carried at the time. Evans himself was 
unrepentant about these matters. In an interview with the historian H.H. Bancroft in 1884 he specifically 
rejected the notion that the lands Native communities had inhabited for centuries belonged to them. 
Nor, in his view, was the loss of life at Sand Creek worth reconsidering. Rather, he told Bancroft, “the 
benefit to Colorado of that massacre, as they call it, was very great, for it ridded the plains of the Indians 
(sic) for there was a sentiment that the indians (sic) ought not to be left in the midst of the community. It 
relieved us very much of the roaming tribes of Indians.”
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Let’s Choose Courage Over Convention
The suggestion in the chancellor’s email that a “final,” unilateral decision on this issue can end the 
conversation—a conversation that, in fact, the university has never bothered to curate and lead in any 
all-campus public forum or deliberative process—is also an affront to the enterprise of higher education. 
The conversation will continue, with or without the administration’s participation. Yet, it shouldn’t have 
to be this way.

We are now at another critical juncture when we have the opportunity to choose the courageous and 
principled path in continuing to create a more inclusive community consistent with the University’s 
own stated values. As American citizens engage in a national reckoning with our history, while 
reconsidering which symbols ought to represent us today and into the future, so too can DU reconsider 
the importance of clinging to the Pioneer and the violence and oppression it carries with it from our 
institution’s own founding.3 In the years since the Evans Report was released, follow-up initiatives like 


